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August 17, 2023

Cathy McMorris Rodgers 					Bill Cassidy, M.D. 
Chair 								Ranking Member 
U.S. House Committee on Energy and Commerce 	U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions 

Frank Pallone, Jr. 	Bernard Sanders 
Ranking Member 						Chair 
U.S. House Committee on Energy and Commerce 	U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor, and Pensions
RE: Request for information to guide legislative approach to regulation of cannabinoid-containing hemp products
SUBMITTED VIA EMAIL
Dear Rep. McMorris Rodgers, Sen. Cassidy, Rep. Pallone, and Senator Sanders: 
Consumer Federation of America appreciates the opportunity to share our concerns regarding unintended consequence of the 2018 Farm Bill’s legalization of hemp. As we wrote with other members of Cannabis Consumer Watch, the current marketplace for cannabidiol “CBD” and other cannabis products should be more closely regulated by FDA to protect consumers from mislabeled products, misleading claims, and unsafe manufacturing practices.[footnoteRef:1] CFA writes separately here to urge your attention to a particularly pernicious outcome of the 2018 Farm Bill reform: the mass production and widespread sale of derived psychoactive cannabis products. These products have particularly compromised public health and subjected consumers—including many children—to unreasonable and wholly unjustifiable risk. Congress should close the loophole created by the 2018 Farm Bill and ban the sale of all derived psychoactive cannabis products.  [1:  “Cannabis Consumer Watch Responds to Bipartisan RFI Regarding FDA-Regulation of CBD,” (Aug. 17, 2023), https://www.cannabiswatch.org/post/ccw-responds-to-bipartisan-request-for-information-regarding-fda-regulation-of-cbd ] 

As noted in your request to the public for information, “a market for intoxicating, synthetically-produced compounds, such as Delta-8 THC, THC-O, THC-B, HHC-P, and others” has grown up in the wake of the 2018 Farm Bill.[footnoteRef:2] The 2018 Farm Bill removed hemp and CBD from the list of outlawed drugs under the Controlled Substances Act. But while CBD is not a psychoactive compound that creates a “high” like conventional marijuana, manufacturers have taken to manipulating CBD and other hemp-derived chemicals to create psychoactive substances like delta-8 THC, which they sell in gummies, vape pens, or spray on to hemp flower buds that resemble conventional THC-9 marijuana.[footnoteRef:3] These products, referred to by public health researchers as “derived psychoactive cannabis products,”[footnoteRef:4] have proliferated and are now commonly found for sale in gas stations, convenience stores, and other retailers across the country, as well as online.  [2:  “Ranking Member Cassidy, Chair Sanders, Romney, Casey Seek Information from Stakeholders on PAHPA Reauthorization: The U.S. Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor & Pensions,” Ranking Member Cassidy, Chair Sanders, R... | Senate Committee on Health, Education, Labor and Pensions, March 15, 2023, https://www.help.senate.gov/ranking/newsroom/press/ranking-member-cassidy-chair-sanders-romney-casey-seek-information-from-stakeholders-on-pahpa-reauthorization.]  [3:  Dana G Smith, “How Delta-8 THC Works, and Why Experts Are Worried about It,” The New York Times, July 1, 2022, https://www.nytimes.com/2022/07/01/well/mind/delta-8-thc-marijuana.html?searchResultPosition=1.]  [4:  Matthew E Rossheim, Cassidy R Loparco, and Doug Henry, “Delta-8, Delta-10, HHC, THC-O, THCP, and THCV: What Should We Call These Products,” journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs, July 19, 2023, https://www.jsad.com/doi/10.15288/jsad.23-00008.] 

Derived psychoactive cannabis products raise health concerns similar to conventional marijuana, such as brain damage, mental illness, developmental problems, and impaired driving.[footnoteRef:5] But the products synthetic or “derived” character poses additional risks. Last year, public health researchers published a study of 27 delta-8 vape pen products from 10 different brands and found that all of them contained “unlabeled adulterants,” “unintended byproducts of chemical synthesis,” “heavy metals,” or some combination of the three.[footnoteRef:6] Other researchers have noted that the potency of derived psychoactive cannabis products varies wildly.[footnoteRef:7] Consumers should not be exposed to such hazards, particularly underage consumers. Yet with no federal age restriction, and products often marketed in colorful packages at a cheaper price than comparable conventional marijuana products, children are particularly vulnerable, as nearly 400 calls to poison control centers attest.[footnoteRef:8]  [5:  “Know the Risks of Marijuana,” SAMHSA, February 27, 2023, https://www.samhsa.gov/marijuana.]  [6:  Jiries Meehan-Atrash and Irfan Rahman, “Novel Δ8-Tetrahydrocannabinol Vaporizers Contain ... - ACS Publications,” ACS Publications, 2021, https://pubs.acs.org/doi/10.1021/acs.chemrestox.1c00388.]  [7:  Cassidy Loparco, Matthew Rossheim, and Scott T Walters, “Delta-8 Tetrahydrocannabinol: A Scoping Review and Commentary,” Addiction (Abingdon, England), February 13, 2023, https://pubmed.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/36710464/.]  [8:  “Synthetic Cannabinoids,” America’s Poison Centers , 2023, https://www.aapcc.org/track/synthetic-cannabinoids. ] 

We urge you to act expeditiously to close the regulatory loophole allowing the manufacture and sale of derived psychoactive cannabis products. Federal regulators have already taken action to deter some of the most outrageous behavior by purveyors of these products, such as “marketing edible products containing Delta-8 tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) in packaging that is almost identical to many snacks and candy children eat.”[footnoteRef:9] However, congressional action prohibiting all derived psychoactive cannabis products would protect consumers much more effectively, and free federal regulatory resources for other priorities.  [9:  Nicole Drayton and Mitchell Katz, “FTC Sends Cease and Desist Letters with FDA to Companies Selling Edible Products Containing Delta-8 THC in Packaging Nearly Identical to Food Children Eat,” Federal Trade Commission, July 5, 2023, https://www.ftc.gov/news-events/news/press-releases/2023/07/ftc-sends-cease-desist-letters-fda-companies-selling-edible-products-containing-delta-8-thc. ] 

Thank you for your consideration of these comments. 
Sincerely, 
Thomas Gremillion
Director of Food Policy 
Consumer Federation of America
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